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lntroduction

The movement for indigenous psychology is

a relatively recent development in the history of
psychology. Articles on this subject began to

appear in international journals in the 1970s, but

it did not become widely known until the 1980s.

Since that time, a large quantity of literature

on the subject has appeared. It includes two

edited collections as well as special issues of
journals such as Applied Psychology: An Interna-

tional Analyris, the Asian Journal of Social

Psychology, and the International Journal of
Psychology (Adair & Diaz-Loving, 1999;

Allwood & BerrY, 2006; Kim & Berry, 1993;

Kim, Yang, & Hwang, 2006; Shams & Hwang,

2005). There have also been entries on the subject
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irt the Handbook of Culture and Psychologl and

the Handbook of Cross-Cultural Psychology

(Kim, 2001; Sinha, 1997).

Interestingly, virtually all ofthis literature has

appeared in forums for cultural psychology'

cross-cultural psychology, and intemational

psychology. If psychologists who work in more

traditional areas of the field are aware of these

developments, they clearly do not regard them as

worthy of discussion and debate' This situation

reflects the naturalistic orientation of the

discipline as a whole which tends to be oblivious

to cultural differences.

Definition

It is impossible to give a precise definition of the

term "indigenous psychology" since it is used by

different writers in different ways. Some writers

use it to denote the geographical origins of

a particular approach to psychology, even though

that approach is generally thought to be of wider

relevance. The cultural-historical approach of
Vygotsky, which originated in the Soviet Union,

and liberation psychology, which originated in

Latin America, ate examples of this usage.

More commonly, it is used to denote an approach

to psychology that has its origins in Europe or

North America but which has been adapted to suit

the local conditions in another part of the world.

As some writers have pointed out, the term

"indigenized psychology" would be a more

accurate description of this situation since the

approach to psychology is not truly indigenous

but has its origins elsewhere. In spite of this, the

term "indigenous psychology" is commonly

used. Just to confuse the matter even further,

some psychologists in developing counffies

reject the psychology of Europe and North

America entirely and try to build an alternative

out of indigenous resources. This is particularly

true of India and China, both of which have rich

intellectual traditions.

Taking the psychology of Europe or North

America and adapting it to suit the local

conditions is the most common approach' How-

ever, even here an important distinction must be

made. Some writers limit their critique to the

unsuitability of the subject-matter of European

and North American psychology. For exarnple,

illiteracy is a major problern in many developing

countries. It is less of a problem in developed

countries, and so we would no1 expect psycholo-

gists in the latter to make it a major priority or

concern. Such changes are to be expected and

hardly merit the term "indigenization." We

would expect a science to be applied to different

problerns according to local priorities and

concerns. More interesting from a philosophical

point of view is the view lhat the psychology of
Europe or North Arnerioa is not the universal

science that it claims to be btrt bears the hallmark

of the society and culture in which it was

produced. This view is likely to lead not just to

different appiications bu1 also to more fundamen-

tal changes to its theories, concepts, and methods.

It is not only the term "psychology" that is

used in different ways. There is also variation in

what is considered to be indigenous. The tetm

can refer to anything from an ethnic minority,

which rnay or lnay not be "indigenous," stlch as

Native Americans and Australian Aborigines, to

entire counlries, such as India and the Philip-

pines. It is also used to describe approaches

based on religions, such as Buddhist psychology

or Islan.ric psychology. That with which the

"indigenous" is contrasted is variable as well.

The term "Europeirn" is sometimes r'rsed but

"American" is more cofillrlon and "Western"

more common sti11.

Keywords

Indigenous; indigenization; universalism;

science; disciplinarityl culturei globalization

History

The historian of psychology Kurt Danziger has

made the interesting observation that although

self-consciotts calls for indigenization are

a relatively nerv clevelopment in the history of

psychology, indigenization itself is not
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(Danziger, 2006). It is widely recognized that the

kind of psychology that emerged in the United

States at the end of the nineteenth century was

different from the European psychology from

which it had been derived. A major difference

was that American psychology had a much more

practical and "applied" chatactet, largely due to

the need of American psychologists to obtain

suppoil for their research from non-academic

sources. By way of contrast, psychology in Ger-

many continued to be a branch of philosophy

until the Second World War. When more tradi-

tional philosophers tried to limit the number of
academic positions that were given to experimen-

tal psychologists, the latterjustified their field in
terms of its ability to shed light on philosophical

issues. It was not just the kind of topics that

psychologists investigated that changed. The the-

ories and methods of the subject changed as

indigenous approaches like functionalism and

behaviorism began to emerge.

The period between the two world wars is

sometimes known as "the age of schools." The

term "schools" is misleading in a number of
respects, and one of them is that it obscures the

profound local character that many of these move-

ments had. The dominant approach to psychology

in Germany was "Ganzheit" or holistic psychol-

ogy of which Gestalt psychology is the variant

that is best known internationally. It never man-

aged to establish roots in the United States, even

though its main leaders moved there afterthe Nazi

takeover in Getmany. Similarly, behaviorism was

Iargely an American phenomenon that was never

popular outside the United States. The approach

to psychology that was most successful in cross-

ing the Atlantic was psychoanalysis but even it
changed significantly as a result ofthe move.

The end of the Second World War marked the

start of a period of American dominance in psy-

chology. Much of Europe lay in ruins, especially

Germany which had the strongest tradition of
psychology in Europe before the war. Also of
relevance is the fact that psychology had yet to

be exported to Asia, Africa, and Latin America

on a large scale.

This situation did not and could not last

forever. European psychology eventually

recovered and, as it did, it began to take a more

independent line. The movement for European

social psychology in the early 1970s is often

considered to be one of the earliest examples of
indigenous psychology (Moghaddam, 1987).

This movement arose when European social psy-

chologists like Serge Moscovici and Henri Tajfel

complained that American social psychology

bore the hallmarks of the society and culture in
which it was produced and was consequently

unsuitable for use in Europe. The movement led

to the establishment of the European Journal of
Social Psychology, a European handbook and

a textbook that was written from a European

point of view. Around the same time, psycholo-

gists in Canada began to complain about

the dominance of American psychology in
their country and to argue that Canadian psychol-

ogists should take a more independent line

(Berry, 1993).

The literature on indigenization from

countries in Asia, Africa, and Latin America

began to appear shortly afterwards. It may well

have appeared independently of what was hap-

pening in Europe due to the declining influence of
American psychology around the world. There is

no doubt, however, that the efforts of European

social psychologists were followed by psycholo-

gists in other countries with great interest and

that it gave them more confidence in their own

attempts to develop an indigenous approach.

Critical Debates

Perhaps the most common objection that is raised

against indigenous psychology is that it has

the potential to lead to an infinite number of
psychologies and thus result in the fragmentation

of the field (e,g,, Kunkel, 1989; Matatazzo,

1987). However, one of the most striking aspects

of the literature on indigenous psychology is the

commitment to a universal psychology of many

advocates of this approach (e.g., Berry & Kim,

1993). The argument runs that instead of giving

one indigenous psychology (i.e', American

psychotogy) the status of a universal psychology,

we must compare different indigenous

:掏
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psychologies and out of this comparison a truly
universal psychology will emerge. It seems coun-

ter-intuitive to suggest that by encouraging diver-

sity in psychology, unity will be achieved' There

is, of course, a long tradition of trying to promote

the unification of psychology, and this has usu-

ally being done by encouraging less diversity, not

more (Goefizen, ?008). It is therefore unsurpris-

ing that some psychologists are skeptical about

the prospect of a universal psychology emerging

from this work (e.g., Triandis, 2000).

If we abandon the search for a universal

psychology, does it mean abandoning the com-

mitment to psychology as a science? There are

some who see a requirement to meet the criteria

of "Westem" science as ethnocentric (e.g., Misra

& Gergen, 1993), but most advocates of indige-

nization see it as compatible with science.

The main problem in assessing this claim is that

there is no agreed definition of science' Most

people agree that physics and biology are sci-

ences and that politics and religion are not but

stating exactly where the difference between

them lies has never been successfully done, in

spite of numerous attempts by philosophers of
science. One of the strategies of the advocates

ofindigenous psychology has been to show that it
is compatible with some philosophies of science.

Constructive realism is often mentioned in this

regard (e.g., Wallner & Jandl, 2006).

The point has been raised that "indigenous

psychology" may be an oxymoron or

a contradiction in terms (Brock, 2006). It might

be argued that psychology is indigenous only to

European civilization and its offshoots in
different parts of the world. The idea that we

have a psychological "interior" that is different

from our bodies is by no means a universal fea-

ture of human communities and it has not always

existed in Europe (McMahon, 2008).

The word "psychology" is ofrelatively recent

origin. It became popular in Germany in the

eighteenth century and was picked up in France

towards the end of that century. It did not become

popular in English-speaking countries for several

decades after that (Lapointe, 1970). There was no

equivalent word in other languages when trans-

lations of works on psychology began to appear'

This wastnle ofⅣ 質andarin Chinese and there was

a lengthy debate over how the terln should be

translatcd.Eventually, it was agrced that

a combination of three Chinese characters,

representing ``hean,'' ``spirit,''  and “study,''

would be used(BloWers,2006).

Adapting  European  or  North  Arnerican

psychology to different social contexts is not

a problem herc if 、vc think of it in terlns of

“indigenized''rather than“ indigenous"psychol―

ogy. Thc point is 、vhctller the rich intellcctual

traditions of places likc lndia and China should

be described in this way or whether wc should try

to understand them on their own tettms.The dan―

ger here is that by desc● bing them as``psychol―

ogy,"we are encouraging the tendency towards

cultural imperialisln.The same is true of moК

specinc words like “sclt'' “persOnality,'' and

“emotion." Some of the writers on indigenous

psychology adopt a stance of“ naive naturalisnl"

with regttd to these concepts, not realizing

tllat they do not exist in many other languages

and arc relatively rccent additions to the English

lallguage(Danzigcr,1997).

The issue involves more than a discussion of

、vords. As lnmingttd Staeuble has pointed out,

one of thc most common complaints about the

kind of psychology thatis impolted iom Europe

and the l」 nited States to other parts ofthe world is

its inherent individualislll;in palticular,the idea

that individuals can be understood apalt from

socicty,culture,and history. What many of the

advocates of indigenous psychology overlook is

thatthiS disciplinary division oflabor was created

in Europe and North Arnerica and it was created

on the basis ofthc assumptions thatthey criticize,

The diviSiOtt of labor between psychologists,

sociologists,anth■ opologists,and historians only

makes sense in the light of tlle assumption that

individuals can bc understood apart from society,

culturc,and history.Wc should thercfore be wary

ofreplicating this disciplinary division oflabor in

parts ofthc、vorld、vhere this assumption does not

exist.In addition tO being ideologicany suspect,it

may not be appropriate in a practiCal sense.

In countties、 vith liinited econonlic resources,it

might rnake moFe sensc to have a unilied social

science than to have a collection of separate
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disciplines, each with its own university depart-

ment, textbooks, iournals, conferences, and all

the other things that are associated with academic

disciplines (Staeuble, 2{J04).

Indigenous psychology has also been

criticized for its injudicious use of the concept

of "culture." One problem is the tendency to

identify this concept with particular territories.

Perhaps the worst offender in this regard is the

common notion of "the West versus the rest"'

The composition of this "West" is rarely made

clear. If it refers to some kind of Christian-

European civilization, it should include Russia

and Latin America, though it rarely does'

Even more problematic is the fact that no

collection of articles or book chapters on indige-

nous psychology has been published without the

inclusion of European and North American coun-

tries that are traditionally considered to be a part

of the "West." If all these countries are to be

grouped together with the United States into

some monolithic "West," the rebellions by

European and Canadian psychologists against

the dominance of American psychology make

no sense. Moghaddam's notion of the three

worlds of psychology, in which the United States

is the first world and other developed countries,

like the United Kingdom and Canada, comprise

a second world shows more clearly the imbalance

of power among them (Moghaddam, 1987).

With very few exceptions, the indigenous

psychology movement is built around countries,

and the idea that each one of these countries

corresponds to a "culture" has been questioned

(Allwood, 2011). Psychologists in India who

have tried to establish an "Indian psychology"

are often asked by their compaffiots, "What is

Indian?". The same question could be asked of

"sikolohiyang Pilipino" or "Philippine psychol-

ogy." India and the Philippines are multilingual

and multiethnic countries with what are consid-

ered to be indigenous populations, as well as

armed secessionist movements. It is far from

clear that all their citizens have something in

common that they do not share with the citizens

of other countries. If this is the case with individ-

ual countries, it is even more so with regional

groupings like "Europe" (Smith' 2005)'

The point has often been made that psycholo-

gists have belatedly discovered the concept of
"culture" at a time when anthropologists, who

have traditionally been responsible for studying

this phenomenon, are beginning to express doubts

about its usefulness (Kuper, 1999). One of the

reasons for these doubts is that we will live in an

increasingly globalized world where cultural pen-

etration and hybridization have become increas-

ingly common (e.g., Hermans & Kempen, 1998).

Such phenomena have always existed but they

have become more common in a world where

people frequently travel for study, work, and lei-

sure and where communication over long dis-

tances has never been easier or cheaper. In such

a world, the idea that all human beings can be

identifled with a particular culture, especially

a single national culture, seems outmoded and

quaint. Cultures have never been static. They are

in a constant process of change, often as a result of
contact with other cultures. What is considered

alien today might be considered indigenous at

some point in the future.

None of this suggests that we should abandon

the notion of culture completely (Wierzbicka,

2005). It is more a matter of being aware of its
limitations and using it in a more judicious way.

In the final analysis, psychology is about people.

The concept of "culture" can sometimes help us

to make sense of how we think and what we do,

but it also has the potential to mislead.

International Relevance

Some advocates of indigenous psychology give

the impression that it is an important movement

all over the world, In fact, there are many coun-

tries where it hardly exists. It is a significant force

in only a handful of countries. India, the

Philippines, Taiwan, South Korea, and Mexico

are often mentioned in this connection. However,

in none of these countries is it the majority view.

In each country, there are one or two significant

figures who inspired, and in some cases continue

to inspire, the movement. Durganand Sinha and

J. B. P. Sinha in India, Virgilio Enriquez and

Alfredo Lagmay in the Philippines, K.-S.
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Hwang in Taiwan, and Rogelio Diaz-Guerrero in

Mexico are some of the names that are usually

mentioned in this connection. It is also particu-

tarly striking that it is always the same few names

that appear in the international literature on this

subject. John Berry and John Adair in Canada,

Bame Nsamenang in Cameroon, Uichol Kim in
Korea, and Rolando Diaz-Loving in Mexico are

just a few examPles.

I make these points not to downplay the

importance of the movement but to give an accu-

rate picture of its intemational strength' It is

possible that there are less well-known publica-

tions on indigenous psychology that are only

available in cefiain countries and in their local

languages. My account is of necessity limited to

the material that is available in the international

literature.

Future Directions

A central topic in the literature on indigenous

psychology is nationalism and anticolonialism.

The movement can be seen as part of the resis-

tance against the cultural homogenization that is

commonly associated with globalization (e.9.,

Seabrook, 2004).

Having said that, it is important to realize thal

indigenous psychology always exists in a social

context and greater insight into the phenomenon

can be achieved if it is understood in these terms.

The complexity of the situation in some countries

is illustrated by Moghaddam (see Allwood &
Berry, 2006) in his account of Iran where there

are at least three different types of indigenous

psychology. On the one hand, there is

a conservative "Islamic psychology" which exists

mainly in departments of theology and philosophy

and which is endorsed by the state. There are also

other types of indigenous psychology with a more

feminist and democratic orientation, which are not

endorsed by the state and whose works are often

censored. Other contributions to the literature

show that Iran is not unique in having more than

one indigenous psychology. This would suggest

that different accounts of national or cultural iden-

tity have underlying political agendas'

Ideas oniy have political implications within

a specilic social context. This is one ofthe lessons

that we can leam from the history of anthropoiogy

in Sor-rth Africa where American ideas on respect

for cultural differences that had been formulated

with Iiberal intent were used to justify the system

of apartheid (Kuper, 1999). When assessing any

approach to psychology, we should ask: who is

pron-roting it, in what context, and what do they

hope to achieve? The different foms of indige-

nous psychoiogy are no exception in this regard.
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psychology and sorle of them are available

online: Google books preview of lndigenous ond

CtltLo'ai Ps..;cholttg,l'- also available as an eBook:
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i-rnlinelibrary.r.viley.comT'doi/ I 0. 1 1 I I /apps. 1 999'48.

issue-,1,i issuetoc
Special issue of rhe lntcrnatittrnl .loLu'nal of Psychology -

requires subscription : http://rvw'u'.tandfonlinc.com/

toc/pijpl0/4 I/"1i

Special issue of the A.ttan .lournal oJ Social Psvchologv -
requires subscription : http:lonlinelibrary.rvile5'.coni/
rloi/ 1 0. I 1 1 I iajsp. 2.t)05. f . issue- I /i ssuetoc
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irrcligertou spsvch.org/
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Center for Indigenous and Cultural Psychology, Gadjah

Macla University, Indonesia : irttp:/icicp.psikologi.
ugni.ac. i cli

Series of slicles on indigenous psychology : http://ri'u'w'

slicleshar c.net,ih{}raij ilraliitd i geltous-prychology-incor-

porating-cultuIt- in-psycholog1"-re searclt

Australian Incligenous Psychoiogists Association: hup://

wu,rv.incli genttusps-vchol ogy.corn.atl/
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lntroduction

The term individualization can refer to a number

of theses rclating to the constitution of the indi-

vidual as an object of thought, a locus of action,

or a motor of social rcproduction or social

change. It covers concerns with how people are

constituted as individuals in systems of knowl-

edge, how they come to recognize themselves as
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